TECHNICAL ADVISORY GROUP ON RESOURCE ALLOCATION

Note of 20th meeting held at 13:00, 28th August 2014

Waverley Gate, Edinburgh

	Attendees

	Apologies

	
	

	Angela Campbell (Chair) – Scottish Government

George Walker – NHS Lothian
	John Matheson
Lynda Nicholson

	Karen Facey – TAGRA member
	Roger Black

	John Raine – NHS Borders
	Fiona Ramsay

	Judith Stark - Information Services Division
	Matt Sutton

	Donna Mikolajczak – Information Services Division
	

	Linda de Caestecker – NHS Greater Glasgow & Clyde
	

	Andrew Daly – NHS Greater Glasgow & Clyde 
	

	Ahmed Mahmoud – Information Services Division
	

	Paudric Osborne - Scottish Government
	

	Kirsty MacLachlan – National Records of Scotland
	

	Nick Kenton – NHS Highland
	

	Tom Russon – Scottish Government
	


Diane Skåtun – HERU

Duncan Miller – Scottish Government

Andreana Adamson – Scottish Government
Alasdair Pinkerton – Practitioner Services Division
By Video Conference
Alan Gray – NHS Grampian

Garry Coutts – NHS Highland
John Ross Scott – NHS Orkney

Alan McDevitt – BMA / SGPC


AGENDA ITEM 1 – Welcome and apologies

Angela Campbell (AC) welcomed the group and noted apologies from those listed above. 


AGENDA ITEM 2 – Minutes of last meeting

The minutes were accepted as a clear and accurate record of the last meeting. 

Update on actions from previous meeting:
Action 1: Health ASD to share with TAGRA: NRAC related Parliamentary Questions and NRAC related Health & Sport Committee transcripts

Covered under the meeting agenda.

Action 2: Health ASD (AC) and NRS (Kirsty MacLachlan (KM)) to raise the importance of data sharing for improving the population estimates and issues which have so far been encountered to the Data Management Board and local authority Chief Executives.

KM reported that; i) she had been in touch with the Data Security Officer at Glasgow, who has in principle agreed to the sharing of the relevant data, ii) there has been progress of the Privacy Advisory Group Application and iii) that the next meeting of the population project group was now fixed for October. AC confirmed that she is arranging to take the matter to the Data Management Board.
Action 3: Analytical Support Team (AST) to modify paper TAGRA(2014)01

The amended paper is now available on TAGRA website. 
Action 4: AC to arrange a slot at a future Directors of Finance meeting for TAGRA to provide an update of its work.
This has been arranged for 11th September, with Paudric Osborne (PO) making the presentation, with support from Karen Facey (KF) and ISD colleagues. An overview of material to be presented will be covered under the meeting agenda. 

Action 5: Garry Coutts (GC) to ask the NHS Board Chairs if they would like an update of the Subgroup’s work.

GC reported that this will be considered at the next Chairs Meeting, with all of the TAGRA member Chairs supporting the inclusion of such an update.
Action 6: Social care costs update to be provided at a future TAGRA meeting. 

Christine McGregor (Health ASD) has agreed to provide such an update at the December TAGRA meeting.

Action 7: MLC Acute Subgroup to look for evidence on unmet need. If there is evidence, consider options for inclusion in the formula.

AC reported that this has now been included as part of the work of the AST programme in relation to the Acute MLC Review. 
Action 8: TAGRA members to let Tom Russon (TR) know if they would like to be part of the Community Health Data Project Board.

George Walker (GW) confirmed his willingness to act as TAGRA representative on the Project Board. This  was approved by TAGRA and welcomed by John Ross Scott (JRS) as Chair of the Project Board.

Action 1 – AC to contact secretariat of Project Board to ensure that GW receives the relevant (historic and on-going) papers and communications.

Action 9: AST to review SAF timescales in work plan.

Covered under the meeting agenda.

Action 10: Lynda Nicholson to seek a GP representative for TAGRA.

Dr Alan McDevitt, Chairman of the BMA's Scottish General Practitioners Committee (SGPC) and GP in Clydebank, will be joining this meeting for the SAF presentation item. 


AGENDA ITEM 3 – Parliamentary Questions and Health and Sport Committee transcripts relevant to NRAC since the start of 2014

TR presented paper TAGRA(2014)06, stating that this reproduced all PQs and Health & Sport Committee transcripts that have referenced NRAC since the start of 2014. He noted the general pattern that most such instances deal mainly with the differences between target shares and allocations, rather than the nature of the target shares themselves. He proposed that in future such updates would form a regular annex to the agenda paper, rather than constituting a separate numbered TAGRA paper. TR then requested input on the presentation format used for such material.
KF welcomed the paper and said that it was useful in its present form, rather than as a set of web-links, although she would also have liked to see the allocation share data tables included in full. She stated that it was useful to have regular updates, so as to stay up to date on references to NRAC. She noted that the Health & Sport Committee transcripts highlighted i) the need for clarity on the SAF formula as a distinct allocation mechanism from NRAC and ii) the interest in National Risk Sharing Agreements and High Cost Items.

TAGRA noted the paper and agreed that subsequent updates should be brought as an annex to the agenda paper.

AGENDA ITEM 4 - Update from MLC Acute Subgroup
AC invited KF to present an update from the Subgroup. AC first noted that the associated paper, TAGRA(2014)07, is very technical and that ideally a more distilled version would have been presented to TAGRA. She then explained that the relative timing of the Subgroup meeting, being only two days before this one, had precluded this. She stated that efforts will be made to avoid such meeting bunching in the future. AC reminded members that the context to the present update is the decision previously made by TAGRA to use the existing NRAC costing method for the Acute MLC review, rather than the PLICS method. The work about to be discussed here relates to investigations of one particular aspect of the costing methodology, namely the implementation of a case-mix adjustment through the use of length of stay. One option for the development of this particular aspect would be the use of the PLICS data and this is why it re-enters the discussion now. 
AC then asked Alan Gray (AG) whether he agreed that PLICS might potentially provide a ways forwards in such a particular context. AG agreed that he would support this.

KF then introduced paper TAGRA(2014)07, explaining that the concept of “Fixed/Variable cost split” relates to the method of using a case-mix adjustment based on length of stay. Case-mix adjustment is important as it allows for better account to be taken of variations in need between different groups of patients. She explained that the paper now being considered is the same version as was presented to the Acute MLC Subgroup meeting  and that she would now provide a summary of the paper and the discussion of it that occurred in the Subgroup:

· NRAC is a weighted capitation formula, where costed utilization is used as a proxy for need and therefore costs are very important. The general aim of the present work is to better understand and represent these costs, in order to provide an improvement to the current approach.

· The current approach, which dates back to the Arbuthnott formula and is summarized in §3 of the paper, has the limitations of using the average cost and average length of stay at hospital level to derive estimates of the cost of admission and cost per day through regression analysis. Furthermore, these estimates are only made for five distinct specialities. Since the establishment of this approach, more sophisticated costing data have become available in the form of PLICS and HRG. The present paper investigates alternative case-mix adjustment methods based on these two more detailed sources of costing data.
· A project group including Andrew Daly (AD), Dave Garden (NHS Highland) and David Wright (NHS Lothian) has advised AST on this work, including recommending that what was previously known as “Fixed Cost” be known as “Cost of Admission” and what was previously known as “Variable Cost” be known as “Cost per Day”.
· The first main conclusion of the Subgroup, based on the analysis contained in the paper, was that the present approach should be discounted in favour of an approach based on one of the new data sources. The second main conclusion was that the use of HRG codes as an alternative basis to case-mix adjustment should be discounted as HRGs are not being widely used across Scotland. 

· The remaining options contained in the paper are two case-mix adjustment approaches based on the PLICS data (a ‘components’ approach based on summation of elements of the cost files and a ‘regression’ approach based on regression of episode level data). The Cost of Admission  / Cost per Day splits derived from these two methods are shown in Table 4 of the paper and the Subgroup noted with concern that there are substantial differences between them for many specialities. They further noted that the PLICS components results tend to be more similar to those derived from the current method than do those from the regression method. 
· None of the statistical methods employed by AST and presented in the paper have allowed for clear distinction (on ground of face validity, or other criteria) to be made between these two sets of results.
KF explained that at this point the process had stalled and hence the first recommendation being brought to TAGRA from the Subgroup was to allow AST a little more time to further investigate the two PLICS options, with a view to better understanding the differences in results between them through more detailed analysis of selected specialities. The second recommendation from the Subgroup is that it then requests the authority to decide between these two options be delegated back to itself, in order to allow the remainder of the Acute MLC review to progress in a timely fashion.

Linda de Caestecker (LdeC) asked whether the PLICS components method had a degree of inherent face validity?

KF replied that AST needed clinical input to determine the question of face validity, as the sense in which this might favour any one method was not immediately clear across all specialities.

Nick Kenton (NK) queried whether it was not the case that the PLICS method had been considered insufficiently robust to go into the formula. He asked whether the present work is designed to test whether this is indeed the case?
KF replied that this was not the case. The present work deals purely with estimating the case-mix adjustment parameters, which will then (regardless of the present decision) be applied to costs derived from the existing NRAC method. The present work may, however, also help to identify wider issues for the costing group, e.g. as regards the influence of High Cost Items.

AC restated that the current question is whether TAGRA is willing to use insights from more detailed costing data (such as PLICS) for the particular purpose of performing a length of stay based case-mix adjustment. 

GW thanked KF for the clear explanation of the issues. He stated that he did not see how TAGRA could do other than accept the Subgroups recommendation to pursue further work in order to better understand the current analysis. He further stated that he would, however, like to seek reassurance that whatever alternative is then chosen is really ‘better’ than the current approach.

KF agreed with this concern and stated that evaluation would be made against the TAGRA core criteria in comparison to the current approach. An amendment to the recommendation from the Subgroup could then be that the delegated decision be undertaken on the basis of three-way comparisons between the current method, the PLICS component method and the PLICS regression method.
AD queried whether the actual problem is that we do not know how inaccurate, or indeed accurate, the present method is?

Diane Skåtun (DS) agreed with the proposed amendment from KF, on the basis that concerns were raised previously when discussing the more general costing method as to the maturity of the PLICS method. In that context, it would seem important to keep the current method in the comparison mix at the present stage.

Judith Stark (JS) stated that the PLICS method remains under development and that adaptation to future improvements could be made within the formula as and when they occur.

AC then proposed, and members agreed, that agreement existed with the Subgroups recommendation, subject to i) inclusion of the current method in the comparisons used as the basis of the delegated decision and ii) reassurance being brought back to TAGRA on the basis upon which this has been made.

Action 2 – Acute MLC Subgroup to make a decision between the current method, the PLICS component method and the PLICS regression method on the basis of further analysis by AST of the latter two options. This decision should be made after seeking input on the face validity of the results from clinical colleagues.

Action 3 – Acute MLC Subgroup to provide a verbal update to the next TAGRA meeting as to the basis upon which the case-mix adjustment decision has been made.


AGENDA ITEM 5 – Prisoner Healthcare

JS presented paper TAGRA(2014)08, explaining that the background was that TAGRA has been asked to consider Prisoner Healthcare funding and how this might be brought into NRAC following the shift in responsibility from the Prison Service to Health Boards. She noted that the main issues are that prison reconfiguration happens relatively quickly (compared to shifts in the general population), that existing commissioning guidance is not always followed and that there is a paucity of data on prisoner health. JS then outlined the five principle options considered in the paper, which may be summarized to:
1. The status-quo (which is not considered to be a good option)

2. The development of a separate basis formula to make allocations (accepting that this would be limited by data availability).

3. Full inclusion in NRAC (requiring that Boards routinely recharge to account for rapid prisoner reconfigurations).

4. Change commissioning guidelines such that the Board a prisoner is originally from retains responsibility for them throughout their incarceration.

5. Change commissioning guidelines such that funding follows the prisoner.

JS stated that the two principle, but competing, concerns when evaluating the options are practicality and responsiveness. For example, keeping funding with prisoners would be highly practical, but not responsive. She noted that Forth Valley in particular, which has 24% of the Scottish prisoner population, would like to see a more responsive solution. In general, Options 1 and 3 were felt to have few pros and many cons, whereas Option 2 was felt to be practical but not responsive and Options 4/5 were felt to be less practical, but potentially more responsive. She concluded that there was no clear recommendation to be made at this stage and invited comments from Andreana Adamson (AA) of the Scottish Government.
AA stated that any change from the status quo will result in winners and losers. The principle issues to be aware of are that there are large numbers of remand / short term (< 6 months) prisoners, especially for women and that substantial population reconfiguration changes, which will affect multiple Health Boards, are to be expected over the coming years. Furthermore, some movements are not permanent. She stated that it is tricky to implement any change, and that TAGRA should remember that the total amount of resource under discussion is only £23M. On the other hand, any suitable option should be able to respond to major changes in configuration (such as the current Grampian situation and the forthcoming reconfiguration of women’s services). She indicated that more (and better quality) prisoner movement data may be available as soon as the next six months. She noted that any adjustment to the recharging / commissioning guidance would likely cost a relatively large amount.
AC reported that John Matheson (JM) had previously agreed that any decision should be made on the basis of a proportional response to the amount of resource being allocated and that this could argue for a simple top-sliced approach.

LdeC stated that whilst the present clearly represents a time of change, it may be the case that the following years will then be relatively more stable. That being the case, could Option 2 be adapted so as to be somewhat more responsive, perhaps in a retrospective sense?

JS agreed that this was a big question in terms of making a decision.

AG stated that the solution needs to be simple, but to capture major changes as and when these do happen, even if these are relatively exceptional events. He argued that it would be disproportionate to attempt to track small numbers or prisoners around the system. Finally, he noted that the cost to the Board from which a prisoner had moved may be spread over a time-scale of up to a year.

GW stated that he would be very uncomfortable with any option involving cross-charging, on the basis that such a system may itself cost more than the total sum being allocated. In terms of Option 2, forecasts of prisoner movement should be available such that a simple formula could indeed be rendered more responsive.

GC also agreed that there was no desire for the bureaucracy associated with cross-charging. He also noted that the prison population has some of the worst health outcomes of any sub-population group and wondered whether we need to look at the outcomes for prisoners and recently released individuals.

KF stated that prisoner health outcomes were also a question in terms of the MLC adjustment, mainly in terms of GP prescribing and Mental Health. She raised the question as to whether there might be unmet need for this population in terms of these services? She suggested that these questions should be kept in mind for future work.

JS stated that one issue when considering outcomes was that you could not identify prisoners once they have left prison.

Alasdair Pinkerton (AP) pointed out that for individuals who have been in prison for > 6 months, this would then be captured on their CHI record and that this would allow for research to be carried out on post-prison health outcomes. He acknowledged that this approach would not help for short term prisoners.

JRS and AD added their agreement to the proposition that any solution involving cross charging bureaucracy would be excessive.

AC summarized that there was a clear consensus to not over-bureaucratise the solution and that as a result the focus should be on Option 2, but with additional effort to make this more responsive and with a view to taking on board future developments in prisoner data availability.

AP requested clarification of the terminology of “residency” in the context of Option 3, agreeing that any such definition was difficult for short term prisoners. He further agreed with the consensus position around focussing on a relatively simple solution, provided that this is able to respond to big shifts in population location as and when these do occur.

AA agreed that following small groups of prisoners would be extremely challenging and that a top-sliced approach seems best. She stated that it is possible to produce forecasts of prison populations over the course of one to three years.

NK also agreed with the consensus around not adopting cross-charging and posed the question as to whether a top-sliced approach would affect overall parity calculations?

AC proposed that this would not be the case, as the prisoner component would be removed from the baseline funding.

KF stated that she would be happy with that approach, but that this then led to a question as to whether the prison population should be removed from the general population prior to the NRAC allocations being made?

JS stated that this would be hard to do, as the NRS definition includes prisoners such that they cannot be easily removed from the general population numbers.

AD stated that the prison population is such a small proportion of the general one that double counting should not be a major concern in this regard.
JS requested confirmation that TAGRAs role would be limited to establishing how funding would be allocated and not to establishing what the best-judgement estimates of changes in prison populations are.

AC agreed that this was the case and suggested that further consultation re: Option 2 should be undertaken with Finance Colleagues, including JM, to seek their views on the issue of double counting. She argued that the existence of double counting in this way should not viewed as a fundamental problem, providing that clarity exists that the top sliced prisoner funding pot is providing additional resource for the purpose of meeting the additional needs associated with that population. She also noted that nothing would prevent Boards from also putting more resource from their main allocations into Prisoner Healthcare, if they saw fit.

Kirsty MacLachlan (KM) then requested an amendment to the following text in the paper: “The population projections used in the NRAC formula do not incorporate accurate data on prison populations”. She pointed out that the NRS mid-year population estimates do account for changes in the prison population and are based on the best available data. She acknowledged that the population projections, which are based on past trends and the latest mid-year estimates,  cannot aspire to accurately predicting short term shifts in the prison population, but that is a different matter to the accuracy of the data incorporated in the estimates. She explained that she was uncertain whether / how the projections include prisoners moved for less than 6 months and that she would confirm the details of this.

Action 4 – JS to amend paper TAGRA(2014)08 in terms of the statement regarding the accuracy of the data used in the population projections.

Action 5 – KM to confirm whether the population projections include prisoners moved for less than six months and to feedback on this to JS.

Post meeting note: Information on those sentenced to 6 months or more at 30 June by age, sex and establishment is obtained from the Scottish Prisons Service. This group of prisoners are considered to be ‘usually resident’ in the area where the prison is located. Prisoners with shorter sentences are assumed to be ‘usually resident’ at their home address. See the methodology paper at:

http://www.gro-scotland.gov.uk/statistics/theme/population/estimates/mid-year/ 

NK then asked if TAGRA could now discuss funding arrangements for Custodial Forensic Services, as had been touched upon in the minutes from the previous meeting.
JS stated that this work remained at an early stage. AA then explained how the system works at present, which was decided on the basis of agreement with a working group of DoFs and against the background that there is very little data available from Police Scotland. At present spend is based on that from the year before last and divided out to Health Boards on the basis of the historic Police Force boundaries. An information system has been rolled out to all Boards, except for the Islands. It is likely that these services cost more to the NHS than the current allocations. As such, there is a need for DoFs to look at the gap between the amount spent by Boards and the amounts transferred to them for these services.
NK clarified that his question is whether we are heading to a situation in which NRAC shares are used for Custodial Forensic Services? He stated that such a solution may not reflect need and the Prisoner Healthcare project provides a chance to consider these questions. He then suggested that the first step should be to touch base with the DoFs subgroup to check for the existence of cross cutting work / issues.

AP clarified that there are potentially two separate services here, although both are now under the responsibility of Health Boards. These are: Custodial Healthcare and Custodial Forensic Services. AA further clarified that although these have indeed both been transferred to Health Boards, the legal responsibility remains with the police.

JS queried how to make the link to the DoFs subgroup, given that no present TAGRA members are in represented here?
Action 6 – TAGRA secretariat to register TAGRAs interest in the Custodial Forensic Services work with the DoFs subgroup.

TAGRA agreed to note the questions regarding Custodial Forensic Services for the present and to remain in touch with the DoFs subgroup regarding follow-up work.

JS asked whether a short-life TAGRA working group is now needed to take the prisoner healthcare work forwards?

Members agreed that this would be a sensible course of action. AC suggested that Fiona Ramsay should be asked to participate and AA stated that she would feed in prison population projection data to the group.
Action 7 – JS to convene a short-life working group to progress the Prisoner Healthcare work. The work of this group should include consulting with finance colleagues regarding the suitability of an Option 2 based approach, with reference to the potential double counting of the prison population.


AGENDA ITEM 6 – Presentation on the Scottish Allocation Formula

TAGRA was joined by Dr Alan McDevitt (AMcD) for this agenda item.

TR gave a slide presentation covering the structure, generalized outputs and data sources used in the current manifestation of the SAF. Slides from the presentation have already been circulated to TAGRA members.
Duncan Miler (DM) thanked TR for the presentation and provided some contextual information on the SAF review process. He explained that there will be no major changes to the existing GP contract between now and 2017 and that this time would be used to reflect, in partnership with the SGPC, on how to best provide a future financial framework within which to support GPs in Scotland. He explained that it is likely that this process will involve a review of the SAF, including posing the question as to whether the current formula is fit for purpose. He emphasised that any review would be focussed on avoiding any destabilisation and on providing a framework to support the development of all practices. 
AMcD welcomed DMs comments and added his own observations. He stated that it is clear from the presentation that global sum funding is skewed under the formula and the first challenge for any review would be to consider whether this, or any such formula, is ever able to provide a suitable basis for allocating funding across all practices. He then stated that clarification is needed as to whether the purpose of such formulae are to account for variations in workload associated with, as opposed to the need of, the practice populations. He concluded by stating that practices cannot tolerate major changes in funding without this resulting in destabilisation.

AP stated that just as the NRAC approach is about moving towards parity with the target shares through time, any shift in the allocated component of GP funding would need to occur in a similar manner, with an associated and agreed time-scale over which the adjustments would occur.

KF highlighted how out-of-date certain aspects of the SAF now are. To illustrate this she provided a comparative history of developments in Resource Allocation since the creation of the SAF in 2004. Over this time the NRAC formula has been developed and undergone several substantial review processes. She argued that the SAF is likely to be in need of complete overhaul, including; the consideration of the population data used as the principle input, the weightings and consideration of the potential existence of unmet need.

LdeC asked whether the MLC adjustment within the SAF is calculated for each individual patient? AP replied that these indices were calculated at Post Sector level and then aggregated, through weighted averaging of the practice list Post Codes, to practice level.

LdeC then queried why the SIMD was not used as part of / in place of the MLC adjustment? AC replied that this was one example of an area in which the SAF was relatively out-of-date, in that the current MLC adjustment approach dates back to the Arbuthnott formula.

AP then provided some history of the SAF itself. The origins of using a weighted capitation formula are in the late 1990s UK-wide negotiations running up to the creation of the nGMS contract. The SAF reflects the structure of the resultant Carr-Hill formula, but makes use of Scottish data to define the model weightings wherever such data was available. He explained that there was particular debate around the Rurality / Remoteness adjustment and that the approach eventually used was based on statistical research undertaken by ASD. He stated that at present we now see that some aspects of the formula are indeed out-of-date, whereas others are very up-to-date. He argued that any review should look across the entirety of the formula and consider the question as to how close this should be to other Resource Allocation formulae, such as NRAC.

DM continued with the theme of SAF history and explained that the origin of the Minimum Practice Income Guarantee (MPIG), as mentioned in the presentation, arose from the fact that around 90% of Scottish practices stood to receive an indicative allocation lower than what they had previously received when the SAF was first introduced. However, at present, less than half of practices receive such correction payments. The MPIG element of funding remains an important issue as it serves to stabilise practices that might not be viable on the basis of the weighted capitation formula approach alone. He explained that this issue highlights the possibility that a weighted capitation solution may not be the best solution.

AMcD agreed with DM on this point. He stated that the component of total GP funding that is allocated according to any weighted capitation formula may need to be relatively lower and that entirely non-formula based solutions for allocating such resource should also be considered. He argued that these questions should be considered under the core criteria that all patients in Scotland need to be able to access GP services.  
GW stated that he perceived a degree of risk in replicating the current presentation format to an SGPC audience, as had been proposed by DM. He argued that the current structure of the SAF should not be presented in isolation and that any such presentation should also present the histories of both that formula and of the NRAC formula. He suggested that the history of NRAC could then be used to illustrate the effects that can arise from making relatively small adjustments to such formulae.

AD noted that the population data (practice list size) for the SAF is based on the CHI database and that this, if summed across Scotland, leads to a total that is around 6% greater than the GRO population estimates, which form the principle population basis of NRAC.
AP agreed that this discrepancy exists, but argued that it is not obvious that the CHI derived estimate represented the worse one, on the basis that CHI is an individual-level database that is actively maintained and screened. Whilst a small number of individuals are known to have multiple CHI numbers, this cannot account for the discrepancy with the GRO data.
AC pointed out that this discussion directly interfaces with the current work of the population project. KF then pointed out that TAGRA had also previously discussed this question, as well as that of the inclusion of a Market Forces Factor adjustment, in the context of the NRAC formula. She argued that this reinforced the need for a “history of NRAC” element to be present in any future presentation on the SAF that might be made to SGPC. 
KF stated that there needed to be clarity on who will make up any group that undertakes the SAF review, such that this will balance the relevant interests involved in such work, as TAGRA seeks to do when reviewing NRAC.

AC answered that discussions have started with DM in terms of convening this group. She agreed that it would be useful if TAGRA could provide a list of initial “discussion items” for the group to consider, including those that have been discussed here (e.g. the previous TAGRA decisions to use GRO, rather than CHI, population data for NRAC and the to not use a Market Forces Factor in NRAC).
Action 8 – PO, with input from KF, to draft a list of initial discussion items based on TAGRAs experience derived from the evolution of NRAC, to be passed to the SAF review group. 
DM explained that the overall process associated with any SAF review would necessarily be different to that associated with the NRAC review(s), in that the end-point of the former will be the eventual contract negotiations between the Scottish Government and the BMA. The group delivering the analytical component of any review would be expected to involve analysts from the BMA, Scottish Government and the NHS. The involvement of TAGRA would be limited to supporting and advising this group. The purpose of the analytical group would be to help define a proposal regarding the formula, which would then be decided upon as part of the subsequent contractual negotiations.

AMcD then spoke about the process moving forwards. He stated that in the period prior to  Christmas, the BMA would seek to discuss the fundamental questions regarding the scope of the review with the Scottish Government. These questions are: firstly, what proportion of total practice funding should be associated with the global sum, secondly, whether a capitation formula represents the most appropriate way to allocate this component of funding and thirdly, if the preceding answer is affirmative, then what elements of the existing SAF should represent the priorities for revision. He concluded by agreeing with the comment from GW that there would be little merit in making a presentation to SGPC that focussed solely on the current structure of the SAF.
AD observed that the current formula is based upon practice list size, but given that this varies geographically, it is not clear whether a weighted capitation approach is the best way forwards.

NK queried whether the analytical component of the formula review would occur at the same time as the contractual negotiations?
DM replied that the analytical working group will be set up between now and Christmas and that the work of this group would culminate in a proposal to be passed to the subsequent negotiations. He acknowledged that this interaction may then become an iterative process.

GW asked KF to clarify how long the development work for NRAC required? KF replied that the full review took around two years, but that this included the contracting out of major components of the work. She then stated that, on this basis, any review of the SAF will represent a huge piece of work, especially given that it appears likely that a complete overhaul of the formula will be needed.

DM then stated that this is why it is so important to first address the fundamental questions regarding the scope of any review, so as to avoid any potential wasting of analytical effort.

TAGRA invited a further update regarding the formation of a SAF working group for the December meeting.


AGENDA ITEM 7 – Work Plan

TR presented paper TAGRA(2014)09, explaining that this represents an update to the main TAGRA analytical work plan. He explained that the only substantive addition to this, relative to the previous version, was the inclusion of a known end-date for the first phase of any SAF review. This date of July 2016 arises from the time-scale associated with the review of the GMS Contractual arrangements in Scotland.

AC commented that this time-scale means that the initial phase of SAF analytical work will necessarily have to focus on what are identified as the most important areas of the formula for revision.

JS commented that Community Health data was now coming in and that TAGRA should consider what analytical work would be associated with this and upon what time-frame this work would be required. JRS confirmed that this data is indeed now coming in quickly.

AC suggested that ISD colleagues bring a draft proposal for an amendment to the TAGRA work plan to the December meeting, based on the anticipated analytical work associated with the Community Health data. The Work Plan will then be revised, on the twin bases of this proposal and the update regarding the SAF Review working group.

TAGRA noted the revised Work Plan.
Action 9 – JS and ISD colleagues to provide a draft proposal for an amendment to the TAGRA work plan at the December meeting, based on the anticipated analytical work associated with the Community Health data collection.

AGENDA ITEM 8 – Update on Presentation to DoFs

PO stated that the presentation on behalf of TAGRA will take place at the DoFs meeting on 11th September. The main purposes of this will be to provide; i) a refresher on TAGRA and NRAC, ii) an update on the current work of the Acute MLC Subgroup and iii) a brief mention of the Community Health data collection, as it is important that the DoFs are cognizant of the need for such data.

KF added that she and Donna Mikolajczak will attend and that TAGRA members should be aware that they will only have 15 mins in which to present. Given that constraint, she asked for input from finance colleagues present as to what issues to focus on? KF proposed to also make reference to the previous Mental Health and Learning Difficulties review, as a way to illustrate how changes to that one area of the formula resulted in relatively large shifts in allocations. She suggested that the DoFs might find these past results interesting, given the potential of the present Acute MLC review to lead to even more substantial changes.

NK stated that understanding of NRAC amongst the DoFs will be variable, making such a short presentation hard to pitch. He agreed with KF that it would be useful for the formula sensitivity issue to be highlighted and also suggested mentioning the proposed change to the wording of the Equity Core Criteria.

AG agreed with NK regarding the importance of highlighting the formula sensitivity issue, as large swings towards / away from parity, especially if they occur relatively quickly, can present substantial financial planning problems.

AC suggested that the presentation team seek further advice from finance colleagues on how to present the issues regarding movement towards parity, given that these fall outside of the remit of TAGRA itself, but are clearly of interest to the DoFs and would be useful to touch upon within the presentation.

NK reiterated that the parity issue was indeed important to cover, as illustrated by the prevalence of questions relating to this in the PQs / Committee transcripts discussed earlier in the meeting.
GW asked whether the presentation team could provide a hand-out / leave-behind for the DoFs, containing some detailed information? KF replied that this would certainly be done.

KF suggested that the team could also touch upon the population project work. GW agreed with this suggestion. KM stated that she was happy to provide input to the presentation team from the population project.

AC raised the possibility of the leave-behind being produced in an info-graphic format, an idea that was originally raised as far back as 2005.

TAGRA welcomed the update and asked the presentation team to note the input provided by the discussion.

AGENDA ITEM 9 – Update on Community Health Data Project

JRS provided a verbal update on the Community Health Data project. He stated that the main issue to report was that the project was going well. He reported that District Nursing data was now flowing in and the process had also just begun for the Mental Health data set. JRS then reported that he had been heartened by the level of co-operation with this work in the course of his discussions with both Chairs and Chief Executives. He also acknowledged the feelings expressed previously in TAGRA and elsewhere that that this work was not happening as quickly as desired / necessary, but explained that confidentiality issues associated with the data meant that the present time-scale was unavoidable. To summarize, he stated that both District Nursing and Mental Health data could be expected by next April and that the advent of Health and Social Care Integration would provide additional impetus for these time-scales to be met.
AC reported that JM had submitted a response, on behalf of TAGRA, to the Community Health Data Collection consultation.

TAGRA welcomed the project update.

AGENDA ITEM 10 – Update on addition of “Equality” to TAGRA Core Criteria

AC explained that this issue initially arose in discussions with the Acute MLC Subgroup, as that group was carrying out the Health Inequalities Impact Assessment, assisted by Pauline Craig (PC). In the course of those discussions, attention was drawn to the fact that the wording of the existing Equity criterion focuses only on variations across the country and not between groups of people. As a result it was suggested that either a new “Equality” criterion be added, or that the existing Equity one be altered so as to reflect these issues.

AC then explained that at the recent Acute MLC Subgroup meeting it was agreed, with advice from PC, to recommend the latter as an appropriate way to achieve the interest expressed in this issue. Under this approach the title of the criterion would remain as “Equity” and the text would be altered as follows:

“The primary consideration should be to achieve the greatest possible accuracy in capturing the cost implications of variations in need between population groups and across the country, in order to develop a formula that delivers the greatest possible equity of access to health services.”
TAGRA was then invited to accept this amendment to its Core Criteria, with AC noting that JM had already expressed his acceptance of such a change.

TAGRA accepted the recommended alteration of the Core Criteria. The Core Criteria page of the TAGRA website will be suitably amended following the publication of the present minutes.

A.O.B.
There was no other business.
Date of next meeting: 15th December. Members were also invited to note the now confirmed dates of the 2015 meetings as being: 30 April, 27 August and 17 December.
AC thanked everyone for their contribution and brought the meeting to a close.
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